Friends of Darwen Cemetery

Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 17th March 2010 at the Bolton Road United Reformed Church, Darwen at 7.00pm
Present:  John East, Chairman and Darwen Town Councillor; Rosemary Jackson, Secretary; David Shorrock; Adam Turner, Darwen Aldridge Community College, Len Jackson; Tony Foster; June Ellison; Rose France; Sarah France; Harold Heys; Christine Heys; Pat Hancock; Diane Davies; Colin Briggs; Mik Ince; Anne Lamont; Paul Dargan; Pauline Dargan; Lena Talbot; Karimeh Foster (Blackburn with Darwen Councillor - Whitehall Ward); Mark Wilson, Darwen Police and Alec Stuttard.
Apologies: Brent Stevenson, Treasurer; Mr and Mrs Hibbit; Pat Turner; Susan Bennett, Darwen Vale High School, David Foster (Blackburn with Darwen Councillor -Whitehall Ward), Jamie Haddow
Councillor John East chaired the meeting and welcomed those attending.
1. Minutes of the last meeting held on 3/2/2010:
The minutes were passed as correct.

2. Matters arising:
The question was raised as to the position regarding grave owners’ deeds which include the perpetual upkeep of graves.  Mik Ince from Blackburn with Darwen Council’s Bereavement Service, explained that these contracts had been with the old Darwen Council and not with Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council. He stated that if these grave owners wanted to contact the Cemetery Office then the graves could be added to a list for planting out.  He said that any general queries regarding the cemetery such as locating graves should be directed to the Cemetery Office on 01254 588702.  Problems contacting the Cemetery Office recently had been due to the office relocating and this should now have been resolved.

3. Bank Account update:
An account for Friends of Darwen Cemetery has been opened at Nat West with the Chairman, Secretary and Treasurer as signatories, with any two to sign.  We are awaiting documentation and account details from the bank.

Members were asked to make a voluntary contribution to FODC to assist with costs and raising funds.  A question was asked about Gift Aid.  It was felt that FODC would not qualify as we are not a registered charity, but this can be confirmed.  Action JE/RJ
4. Agree amended Constitution:
A discussion took place regarding point 6 a) of the Constitution. It was decided by a majority vote that 
‘6a) The Management Committee of 12 shall comprise the following: Chairman, Deputy Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer and no more than eight ordinary members’ 
should be changed to 
‘6a) The Management Committee of between 8 and no more that 12 shall comprise the following: Chairman, Deputy Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer with the balance made up of ordinary members.  
The amended Constitution (with the old Darwen Town logo), and the Child Protection Policy were accepted by a unanimous vote. 
Action: RJ to amend for signature
5. Appointment of Management Committee:
Vice Chairman: Patrick O’Reilly had agreed to stand, although unable to attend.

Committee Members: Paul Dargan, Tony Foster, Lena Talbot, Diane Davies, Adam Turner, Rose France and Susan Smith agreed to be nominated and were voted on to the management committee unanimously.  Mik Ince agreed to become a co-opted member of the Management Committee. 




6. Visit to Darwen Cemetery on 6/3/2010:
Rosemary Jackson, Secretary, outlined the first site visit to the cemetery by over 30 members.  John East thanked Tony Foster and Harold Heys for leading the informative and interesting tour.
The next site visit will be May/June time to see the progress of the working parties and learn more about the cemetery.  
Action: Date to be confirmed by the Management Committee
7. Feedback from Vision 2030 Conference:
John East attended the conference Vision 2030 where it was discussed what people wanted Blackburn with Darwen to be like in 2030.  One area that was seen as important was open spaces in the borough and it was hoped that cemeteries would be included in this.

8. Reports from Ron Dunn and Brent Stevenson:

Reports regarding Darwen Cemetery have been carried out by Consultants for Blackburn with Darwen Council.  They are full of ideas for making improvements to the cemetery. Copies can be obtained from the Secretary.
9. Projects and research for 2010 with timescales:
· FODC to get quotes for erecting fallen/broken gravestones in Section C.
· Pay Back have agreed to work on Section C and discussions have taken place between FODC, Pay Back and Blackburn with Darwen Council about what jobs can be carried out in this area.
· The heritage and natural environment potential are to be enhanced by the opening of a Bridleway that will circle Darwen and run at the top of the cemetery bringing more visitors into the cemetery.  
· Representatives from a number of schools and other youth organisations in Darwen have expressed interest in working with FODC and representatives of some of these schools and organisations were present at the meeting.  Projects and areas of study will include: citizenship – eg being part of Remembrance Day and adopting war graves; historical research; gardening and tidying; photography etc
· FODC hope to have its own website to publish research, projects and news of work in the cemetery etc.  It was hoped to have items put on the Cotton Town website but the website appears to be quite slow and it seems to be difficult to find specific information through the links or the search facility.  FODC already have a Facebook group set up called ‘Friends of Darwen Cemetery’.  Harold Heys was congratulated on the leaflet he has designed for FODC and these will be printed to distribute in the next few days  






Action: JE to source web designer and collect leaflets
There was a discussion about the working of the cemetery and what jobs and areas needed progressing. Mik Ince was on hand to give advice and assistance regarding many of these queries. These were 
· cutting back rhododendrons/shrubs – after flowering, need assistance with chainsaws and shredder,
· making improvements to paths -  Blackburn with Darwen can provide bark and other assistance
· the dog fouling problem, need for signage and possibly dog waste bins – Councillor Foster to look into provision of waste bins and signage
· planting the circular flower beds with the possibility of these becoming a memorial garden plus other areas of planting, 
· more seating (possibly donated), 
· grass cutting programme – starts April minimum 5 cuts, maximum 12. Looking at using a product to retard grass growth.
· security plans – now using security firm to lock gates.  To have bollards, locked up at night to prevent entry of cars after hours.
Action:  Management Committee to look at the list of jobs and prioritise and work out budget.  

Mark Wilson of the PACT Team confirmed that they were interested in assisting FODC with any problems in the cemetery.

It was asked when we could start work in the cemetery and it was decided that we would have working parties staring the second Saturday in April (10th) and then the second Saturday of each following month from 10.00 – 2.00.  The Pay Back group will be working on Fridays so members may wish to work on that day (but no children).
It was mentioned that research was needed regarding the history and design of the cemetery and older memorials.  FODC may be able to get Darwen Cemetery registered with English Heritage who can give advice and assistance with specific memorials.  
Action : RJ/TF.
Further networking required with firms such as Funeral Directors.  
Action: JE/RJ

Asked if it would be possible for FODC to use the Whitehall Community Building for small meetings and using the facilities.  Councillor Foster said this would be okay. 

Action: JE
10. Future funding and sponsorship:

FODC would be applying for funding/sponsorship once projects and budgets have been set for 2010 by the Management Committee.  Members were asked to send any further project ideas or information regarding funding opportunities to the Secretary.
11. Dates and times for the next and future meetings:

Next meeting will be on Wednesday, 28th April, 2010 at 7.00pm at the Bolton Road United Reformed Church, Bolton Road, Darwen.

Working Parties:  Second Saturdays of the month 10.00 – 2.00

· 10th April 2010

· 8th May 2010

· 12th June 2010

Management Committee meeting: Wednesday, 31 March 2010 7.00 – 9.00pm Venue: St Barnabas CE School, Knowsley Road, Darwen BB3 2JA.
12.   Any other business:
  None 

The Chairman thanked everyone for attending and getting through a very full agenda.
The meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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